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This was my ninth fantastic 
cave-mapping expedition to 

the Coahuayana area of Mexico. the 
Coahuayana valley is on the border 
between Colima and Michoacán, 
near the coast. now that we’re back, 
the questions that Kent Forman, Josh 
Kaggie, and i are most often asked 
are “Did you find any cool caves?” 
and “Did you have any scary experi-
ence with drug violence?” Yes, we 
explored and mapped nine caves. 
we did a lot of rigorous hiking up 
steep mountains through dense and 
beautiful jungles. no, we didn’t have 
any scary experiences with drug vio-
lence, but were continually careful 
where we went and what we did. we 
passed two clearly visible marijuana 
fields and no doubt others, sheltered 
from view by dense vegetation. Once 
we were stopped by the army, inter-
rogated, and searched.

if you are planning a trip to Mex-
ico there are two major points to 
remember. Don’t be out at night. 
Personally know the people in your 
immediate area. it is their territory. 
the importance of territory can’t be 
overemphasized. Mexicans are anx-
ious to help if they know who you 
are, but if you’re in the wrong area, 
and they don’t know you, you may 
get shot. Don’t go on others’ property 
without asking permission. Don’t 
go into the back country without a 
local escort who personally knows 
the people where you will be caving. 
Similar advice could be offered for 
Mexican cavers coming to the United 
States. Don’t wander or drive into 
what may be hostile neighborhoods 
of major cities, during the day or 

night.
One of our objectives on this trip 

was to map el tapasón, a cave high 
on the opposite side of the mountain 
from where we have spent the past 
few years mapping Cueva de la 
Canoa, Michoacán. [See AMCS Ac-
tivities Newsletter 33, pages 75–76.] 
Pedro Mendoza, who had helped us 
on prior trips, introduced us to his 
neighbor rafael Juárez, who knows 
the tapasón side of the mountain 
well. we ascended 400 meters over 
a distance of 4 kilometers through 
dense jungle to reach el tapasón. the 
name means “the large cover.” the 
cave entrance is a large overhang that 

50 centimeters. they don’t worry 
me at all. what do bother me are 
the tarantula-size black spiders that 
we often see in Coahuayana caves. 
Unlike tarantulas, they have pointed 
legs and delicate little fangs. like the 
tindarapos, they appear to be blind. 
they give me the creeps.

 

Next to el tapasón was a small 
fissure cave that went in about 

10 meters and then up as a chimney 
approximately 12 meters to the sur-
face. A stone’s throw to the south was 
a small tomb-like cave about a meter 
in diameter. it went down about 3 
meters, horizontally about 3 meters, 
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has sheltered locals for mil-
lennia. the cave was some-
what of a disappointment. 
we had heard that it was 
large and possibly connected 
to Cueva de la Canoa. the 
cave went in only about 20 
meters. it was, however, a 
beautiful cave with numer-
ous formations.

Pedro ventured into the 
cave with us. rafael had 
promised his mother that he 
wouldn’t go in. So he stayed 
outside and prepared us a 
scrumptious barbeque of 
venison from a deer that he 
had shot just the day before. 
His mother believes caves 
are inhabited by evil spirits. 
Perhaps she is correct. we 
didn’t see any ghosts, but we 
did see several large spider-
like creatures which the lo-
cals call tindarapos. Cavers 
know them as amblypygids. 
they have pinchers and leg-
spans sometimes exceeding 


